








2005-06 EBD #4.1

Finance & Audit Committee

2005 Annual Conference

DRAFT MINUTES

Present:
Teri Switzer, Chair, Patricia Smith, BARC Chair, Nancy Davenport,



Janet Swan Hill, Barbara Stripling

Staff:

Gregory Calloway, Keith Brown, Elaine Klimek, Russ Swedowski,



Keith Michael Fiels

Others:

Rick Schwieterman, Robert Newlen, Patty Wong, Michael Golrick

Endowment Trustees Report – EBD #13.3

R. Schwieterman highlighted his report, which he will present to Council on Sunday, and announced that Raj Bhatia, Merrill Lynch, will also make a presentation to Council.  He noted that the market had dropped 250 points in the past two days, but that all the analysts agree that the market will pick up in the next few months.  The cost of oil, the Iraq war, the deficit and interest rates are all of concern.  The Trustees continue with their monthly conference calls to monitor all of the ALA accounts.

FY 2005 Budget Update – EBD #14.9

Based on April results of operation, G. Calloway highlighted the report and noted that revenues are still 4% ($1.0 million) off budget, and expenses are projected to be $1.0 million less than budget.  Dues revenue is projected to be $270,000 less than budget.  Although 29% of regular members have not yet renewed, compared to last year, there is an increase in student and support staff members; the retention rate is 86%.  The Publishing unit is reorganizing some positions, and they are projecting the net revenue to be greater by $250,000, due mostly to salary savings and other cost reductions.  K. Fiels stated that any revenue-generating unit should fill vacancies ASAP and Human Resources is recruiting as quickly as possible.

The 2005 annual conference seems to be a success, which will help the General Fund revenue.  98% of exhibit space was sold prior to the start of the conference.  Onsite registration is greater than the Orlando conference.  Labor costs are high and everyone is trying to keep equipment costs down.

J. Swan Hill inquired about the costs of wifi.  K. Fiels explained that ALA was buying blocks ($2,000 for a block of 100) and selling them to members at $25 each.  ALA is studying the costs of a web cast.

Approval of Spring Meeting Minutes – EBD #4.32

Motion by Janet Swan Hill, seconded by Barbara Stripling

F&A approve the spring meeting minutes as written.

Motion carried.

Washington Office Update

G. Calloway reported that the build out is progressing and is on schedule, and the budget is being monitored.  The final inspection is scheduled for the end of July, with a move-in date of early-mid August.

Approval of FY 2006 Budget – EBD #4.31, EBD #4.35

P. Smith and G. Calloway highlighted the FY 2006 budget based on BARC’s review in May.  The capital request is $1,674,164.  $1,475,350 was transferred from the General Fund to the Plant Fund, which includes Chicago and Washington building costs.  G. Calloway noted that ALA should start planning office space needs and that in ten years the current Class C low-end building, may be inefficient.  The building is currently being kept up which is evident by the cost of maintenance, which keeps increasing.  There will be more adjustments to the budget before the fall meeting, and at that time the divisions’ budgetary ceiling will be final.  F&A will look at the operating practice of division transfers at their fall meeting.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 General Fund Budgetary Ceiling of $27,548,309, including a $1,475,350 net asset transfer to offset the Plant Fund net operating expenses.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Preliminary FY 2006 Divisions Budgetary Ceiling of $20,450,117.  F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board elimination of 1 division FTE. 

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 Round Tables Budgetary Ceiling of $851,750.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board a $1,475,350 transfer from the General Fund to offset the Plant Fund net operating expenses.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 Grants and Awards (Restricted Fund) Budgetary Ceiling of $2,216,828.               

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 Long Term Investment Fund (Endowment Fund) Budgetary Ceiling of $602,182 including $79,428 capital gain to be allocated for funding the ALA Spectrum Initiative and a transfer of $219,190 interest and dividends from Endowment Fund to the General Fund in accordance with Policy 8.5.1.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfers from Division operating fund balances to Long Term Investments of $657,000; PLA $250,000, ACRL 300,000, CHOICE $50,000, AASL $25,000, LAMA $2,000, RUSA $15,000, and ALSC $15,000. 

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfers from Round Table EMIERT operating fund balances to Long Term Investments of $49,999.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 total ALA Capital Budget of $1,674,164.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 General Fund Small Division allocation of $142,115. 

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of a 2% compensation adjustment to base salary and a 1% individual incentive with a fiscal year impact of $397,000 in FY 2006.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the FY 2006 Total ALA Budgetary Ceiling of as follows:

General Fund


$ 27,548,309

Division Fund

   20,450,117

Round Tables


        851,750

Grants & Awards

     2,216,828

Long Term Investment
        602,182

TOTAL                       $51,669,186




F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfer from General Fund to the Future Fund of $25,000 in principal and $2,063 of interest for payment of the CDA loan.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfer from General Fund to the Future Fund of $44,700 in principal and $16,986 of interest for payment of the CIPA loan.

P. Smith noted that BARC would like a way to show members what they receive for their dues, and what they will lose without a dues increase.  The dues increase proposal will consider a 3-year phase-in, but it cannot just be tied into the 2010 plan.  After some discussion, F&A made the following motion:

F&A concurs with BARC’s recommendation that the ALA Executive Board investigate a dues increase based on the fact that ALA’s current and projected income has – and is not – keeping up with the programmatic expectations of members and the cost of providing such service programs.

Grant Thornton Presentation
John Fedus and Tom Brean, representatives of Grant Thornton’s non-profit assurance program (auditors) were present to highlight some Sarbanes-Oxley provisions, which can be incorporated into a non-profit association and used as best practices -  “Whistleblower Policy” and a “Separate Audit Committee” structure for ALA.

They noted that California passed legislation pertaining to non-profit agencies soliciting donations in California, which may have some impact on ALA.  A survey of 300 associations was conducted, which showed that 29% of the associations had a whistleblower policy in place and 84% had a separate audit committee.  This survey also found that 55% of audit committees were combined with the finance committee.  In regard to the California law, it is stipulated that no more than 50% of the finance committee can be on the audit committee.  Regarding the California law, G. Calloway noted that the audit committee could be only one person.  It may be better to expand the charge of the ALA Finance & Audit Committee.

Whistleblower Policy – J. Fedus and T. Brean distributed an example for a policy.  A real policy should be put in place in conjunction with legal counsel.  A whistleblower policy provides a structured form to inform others of illegal activity.  Although it is not necessary for ALA to have a policy at this time, F&A will continue to work with ALA Finance and Human Resources staff to develop a policy that will be given to the Executive Board at the fall meeting.  Once a policy is adopted, it will be printed in the Handbook of Organization.

Audit Committee – EBD #4.36 – This document lists several recommendations, which can be incorporated into the current F&A charge, to expand its current responsibilities.  J. Fedus and T. Brean also distributed information on the pros and cons of a separate audit committee.  A separate audit committee of F&A would correspond with the ALA auditors as well as serve as mediators for disagreements between ALA staff and auditors.  Since it is anticipated that this issue will come before the Board at the fall meeting, F&A will work on revising its charge to make it more in line with some of the best practices outlined in the Sarbanes-Oxley legislation.  The Grant Thornton representatives noted that there is no current legislation mandating a separate audit committee.

Controller’s Report – EBD #4.34, #4.34A
R. Swedowski presented his report to the committee on:

Inventory Levels – As of April 30, 2005, they are: ALA Editions, $787,182, Products and Promotions (Graphics), $586,712.  The ALA Editions inventory shows a $50,000 valuation for Guide to Reference Books, 11th Edition.  The 12th Edition is currently in production.

Credit and Collections - As of April 30, 2005, trade receivables were $3,100,336 as compared to $2,298,078 at the same time last year.  The 150+ day aging bracket at April 30, 2005 contained $434,422 of receivables as compared to $226,486 last year.  The increase is a result of conference exhibits billings offset by an increase in collection activity against bookstores by PBD and in iMIS (for advertising billings) by staff.  The PBD 150+ receivable balance is $35,589, while the iMIS 150+ balance is $398,833.

Audit Planning – Preliminary audit work will take place in early July.  The final audit work is scheduled to start November 7.  A preliminary meeting with Ernst & Young will be scheduled to discuss any accounting issues prior to year-end.  The issues include DC property accounting, lease accounting, audit timing and staffing and OMB A-133 reporting.

Cash Management and Bond Fund – As of April 30, 2005, cash and short-term investments total $16,242,751 as compared to $16,048,845 last year at this time.  Year-to-date interest income is $364,491, which is $129,305 less than the budget of $493,796 and $38,341 more than last year.  The Neuberger Berman bond fund remains relatively flat as compared to last year.  However, this investment has produced over $5,228,000 in interest income since 1991 and the yield has been well above the yield from certificates of deposit.  At April 30, 2005 the cumulative (computed since 1991) net realized/unrealized loss is $320,347.

Unrelated Business Income Tax – The Federal and state income tax returns were filed in mid-May.  Income tax overpayments were included with both returns.  The overpayments were applied to the returns for 2005.  Actual taxes paid for FY 2004 were $4,484,427 to the IRS and $1,031,889 to the state of Illinois.  The large amounts relate to the tax liability from the sale of Huron Plaza, which was not reportable for income tax purposes until the FY 2004 tax return was due.

Cash Flow Analysis – The cash in the bond funds has never been touched.  There will be over a $200,000 decrease in interest income earned by the end of August 2006.

Fall Meeting Dates
The Executive Board will meet October 28 – 30.  F&A will meet prior to the Board’s meetings.

On behalf of the Finance & Audit committee, T. Switzer extended thanks to the Finance and Accounting staff for their help in the preparation of the budget and during the meetings.  She also thanked the outgoing members, Nancy Davenport, Barbara Stripling and Patricia Smith for all their hard work and contributions to the issues, which F&A has faced the past several years.

With no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned.
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